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Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority Board 

Meeting Minutes 
October 18, 2011 

Opening: 
Mr. Tom LaCroix, Board Chairman, called the regular meeting of the Grand Junction Regional 
Airport Authority Board to order at 5:15 PM on October 18, 2011 in Grand Junction, Colorado 
and in the County of Mesa. 
Present: 

Commissioners: Other: 
Tom LaCroix, Chairman Shannon Kinslow, TOIL 
Doug Simons, Vice Chairman Bill Marvel, CAF 
Denny Granum  Jerry McDonough, CAF 
Morgan Hamon Wayne Clark, CAF 
Dave Hibberd Collin and Marissa Fay, Colorado Flight Center 
Bill Pitts Steve Bottom, TriStar Aviation 
 David Shepard, Consultant – Tenant Assoc.  
Airport Staff:  
Rex Tippetts, Director of Aviation  
Ed Storer, Deputy Clerk 
Amy Jordan, Clerk 
Gary Schroen 
Kathie Lucas 

 

  
  

I. Approval of Agenda 
Commissioner Granum moved to approve the agenda. Commissioner Pitts seconded. Voice 
vote: All Ayes. The agenda was approved as distributed. 
 
I. Commissioner Comments 

Commissioner Hamon: Commented on the establishment of the airport’s new quick 
response email and hotline, atis@gjairport.com and 970-623-8688. Commissioner 
Hamon stated that he would be reviewing all inquiries on both email and the hotline. 
Commissioner Hamon stated that since the airport created the email and hotline, there 
have only been two email inquiries, one from Richard Lawson and one from Tom 
Lambert.  
Vice Chair Simons: Commented on the airport finances.  Vice Chair Simons said that 
the airport has three primary funds; an operating fund, a capital improvement fund 
and Subway restaurant fund.  
Vice Chair Simons said that the airport operating revenue through September 30, 
2011 was $4M compared to a budget of $3.9M, or revenues were better than budget 
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by $100K.  Revenues were better in part due to higher than anticipated fuel sales to 
the rental car concessionaires. 
 
Vice Chair Simons also said that airport operation expenditures through September 
30, 2011 were $2.6M compared to a budget of $3.3M, and were under budget by 
$800K.  The under-run is due to a couple of reasons, personnel and maintenance; 
however, a few maintained items are expected to occur within the next few months, 
which will eliminate much of the under-run. 
 
Vice Chair Simons said that State and Federal grants fund 97.5% of AIP Projects with 
the airport funding the remaining 2.5%.  Capital project revenues through September 
31, 2011 were $5.3M with expenditures of $4.4M.   
 
Vice Chair Simons concluded by saying that, the airport is a completely self-
sufficient and viable entity that does not have the funding problems that many city 
and county governments face.  The airport has generated, and will continue to 
generate, enough cash to meet all current and future airport expansion projects 
without the need for assistance from outside local government. 
 
Commissioner Pitts had no comment. 
Commissioner Hibberd had no comment. 
 
Chairman LaCroix said that he would like the Board to begin the process of 
developing leasing guidelines/policy that will assist in defining what happens with 
ground leases at the airport when the term expires. Chairman LaCroix said that he is 
aware of the concerns that tenants have regarding the end of term lease clause and 
that its vagueness. LaCroix said that he would like this process to be public, including 
public meetings and public comment periods throughout the development of the 
guidelines/policy. Chairman LaCroix instructed staff to begin research regard ground 
lease guidelines/policy, to include FAA guidelines, and what other airports in the 
United States have established. Chairman LaCroix said that he would be talking to the 
airports attorney, and having the attorney begin research as well.  
 

II. Citizens Comments 
1. Steve Bottom with TriStar Aviation 

Mr. Bottom said that there is some miscommunication among the Board. 
Mr. Bottom said that prior to 2005, every time a hangar was sold at the 
airport, the ground lease was renegotiated each time and each new 
owner was given a new 30 year lease term. Mr. Bottom said that when 
he purchased his hangar, the current airport manager said not to worry 
about the lease term, that was standard lease verbiage, and that a new 
lease would be given if he ever sold his hangar. Mr. Bottom said that the 
airport should not take the hangars back at the end of the term, which is 
what the lease currently reads. Mr. Bottom said that this will stifle the 
growth at the airport and will decrease property values.  

2. David Shepard with the Tenant Association 
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Mr. Shepard said that he would like to comment on purchasing policies 
at the airport. Mr. Shepard thanked the Board for their time. Mr. Shepard 
asked the Chair that under article 6 of the airport bylaws state that the 
board is supposed to have 3 board members serve on an audit committee 
and he would like to know within the next 30 days what board members 
serve on the audit committee. Mr. Shepard said his second question is 
regarding the purchasing and bidding policy. Mr. Shepard said that 
according to the bylaws, competitive bidding is required for all 
purchases over $10,000. Mr. Shepard said that he is aware of at least one 
violation to this policy, regarding the painting of an aircraft. Submitted a 
written comment. 

3. Marissa Fay with Colorado Flight Center 
Ms. Fay read her submitted written statement. Please refer to the 
attached written statement. 

4. Collin Fay with Colorado Flight Center 
Mr. Fay read his submitted written statement. Please refer to the attached 
written statement.  
 

III. Consent Agenda 
A. Minutes: June 2011 Regular Board Meeting 
B. Minutes: July 2011 Regular Board Meeting 
C. Minutes: August 2011 Regular Board Meeting 
D. Minutes: September 2011 Regular Board Meeting 
E. Financials: September 2011 
 
Discussion: Commissioner Pitts said that he did not see his requested changes to the 
July 2011 minutes, asking that a section of the minutes from the executive session in 
July 2011, be removed from the minutes of the executive session and placed in the 
public minutes. Chairman LaCroix asked if there was any further discussion, and 
suggested that the minutes be approved, with Commissioners Pitts requested changes 
to the July minutes, after the airports attorney is consulted to the legality of his 
request.   
 

Commissioner Simons moved to approve the consent agenda, with the requested corrections 
to the July minutes, if permissible. Commissioner Granum seconded. Voice vote: All Ayes. 
The consent agenda was approved, with a possible correction to the July minutes. The 
airports attorney will be consulted. 

 
IV. Action Items 

A.  Resolution 2011-008: 2011 Budget Amendment 
Director of Aviation, Rex Tippetts presented the 2011 budget amendment. Mr. 
Tippetts said that the 2011 incremental revenues and expenditures have been 
identified that were unanticipated at the start of 2011. 
The additional revenue and expenditures are: 
1. Painting of Ramp and Taxiway A as well as Runway and taxiway ($140,792 

revenue from state grants and $220,000 expenditure).  
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2. Custodial revenue for cleaning TSA offices 6/1/11 to 9/15/11 - $3,500. 
3. Lease of former Grand Junction Regional Airport terminal office space to GSA 

(TSA) between 9/15/11 and 12/31/11 - $70,000. 
4. Incremental revenue ($180,000) and incremental expenditure ($175,000) for 

rental car fuel. 
5. GJRAA office move expense and lease expense to Horizon Plaza Park due to 

TSA moving into former offices - ($40,000 office move and $30,000 office rent). 
6. Small loader to remove snow in public parking lot $87,000. 
7. Utilities in control tower due to FAA moving out $7,000. 
 
    Total incremental revenues:        $394,292 
    Total incremental expenditures:  $559,000 

 
Commissioner Simons moved to approve Resolution 2011-008: 2011 Budget Amendment. 
Commissioner Granum seconded. Roll call vote: All Ayes. The Resolution 2011-008: 2011 
Budget Amendment was approved as distributed. 
 

B. Master Plan, Terminal Area Plan 
Director Tippetts stated that the Federal Aviation Administration Airport 
Improvement Project (AIP) #03-08-0027-48, Airport Master Plan Study 
(Terminal Area Plan) is complete and that Mr. Ryk Dunkelberg, of Barnard 
Dunkelberg and Company is here to present the final draft of the plan. 
 
Mr. Dunkelberg gave a brief presentation of the plan and explained that the intent 
of the Terminal Area Plan was to build upon the recently completed 2009 Airport 
Master Plan Update. The purpose of this plan was to prepare detailed facilities 
layout “concept” for the development within the terminal area at Grand Junction 
Regional Airport. Mr. Dunkelberg also explained that the focus of this study was 
to make recommendations on the appropriate use of all land parcels in the 
terminal area, and includes programming to determine appropriate sizes for 
terminal building components, roadway capacities, and terminal curb frontage, 
aircraft and automobile parking, and other airport facility needs that are 
quantifiable, in consideration of aviation demand forecasts. 
 
Director Tippetts said that once the Board has approved and adopted the study, it 
would be submitted to the Federal Aviation Administration for review. 
 

Commissioner Granum moved to approve the Master Plan, Terminal Area Plan. 
Commissioner Hibberd seconded. Voice vote: All Ayes. The Master Plan, Terminal Area 
Plan was approved as distributed. 
 

C. TSA Access Requirements  
Director Tippetts explained to the Board that the fence project is nearing 
completion and the access control gates will be ready to place in operation 
beginning November 7, 2011. Mr. Tippetts stated that these gates would bring the 
airport into compliance with TSA Security Regulations. Mr. Tippetts asked the 
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Board to approve the timeline associated with placing the access gates into 
operation, which will begin November 7, 2011.  
Discussion: Commissioner Hamon asked where people would go to get problems 
resolved associated with their security badges. Mr. Tippetts explained that the 
airport security office, located into the terminal building, will be staffed and 
people can call or visit the office if there are any problems.  
Mr. LaCroix stated that presented alternatives are still being looked into. Mr. 
Tippetts stated that the gates on Aviators and Navigators would have “free outs” 
which will allow vehicles to exit without swiping a security badge. 
Mr. Simons said Eddie Clements approached him the other day and Mr. Clements 
told him that he asked the airport to get a badge, and was told that he did not have 
an operational need for a security badge. Kathie Lucas, the airport’s operations 
director said she would look into the problem.  
 

Commissioner Hibberd moved to approve the closure timeline and place the access gates 
into operation beginning November 7, 2011. Commissioner Simons seconded. Voice vote: All 
Ayes. The timeline for placing the gates in operation and complaining with the TSA Access 
Requirement was approved.  

 
 

V. Discussion Items 
 

A. Airport Open House 
Chairman LaCroix said that the airport would be holding an open house on 
November 8, 2011. This open house will allow the public and tenants to come and 
learn about projects and meet the airport board and staff. Chairman LaCroix said 
that more information will be emailed and he encouraged and invited everyone to 
attend. 
 

B. Managers Update 
Director Rex Tippetts said that the airport staff is working on collecting 
information regarding the leasing guidelines/policy, as directed by the Board. Mr. 
Tippetts said that staff would have a timeline developed for review at next 
month’s meeting. Mr. Tippetts also explained that staff has been expended with a 
recent open records request, and has not had much time to work on other projects. 
Mr. Tippetts also wanted to make a statement that he has received numerous 
complaints from frontline airport staff that, while out working, they have received 
numerous obscene gestures, and have felt harassed and threatened while working 
in the C1A area. Mr. Tippetts just wanted to remind everyone that although there 
may be conflict, that the frontline staff does not deserve ill treatment, and he 
would appreciate if everyone please treat them with the professionalism and 
respect that they would expect to be treated.  
 

C. Construction Update 
Construction Manager Storer updated the Board on the fence project. Storer stated 
that the project has gone beyond the contract date, which was October 11, 2011 
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and is now in liquidated damages. Storer said that a few punch list items remain, 
including looking into acquiring back-up parts for the access gates.  
 

VI. Adjournment 
The Board adjourned at 6:30P.M.The next meeting of the Airport Authority Board 
will be at 5:15 P.M. on November 15, 2011. 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Tom LaCroix, Board Chairman 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
 
Amy Jordan, Clerk to the Board 
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ATTACHMENTS 
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